Contra Costa College                                                                                  College Council Minutes
2600 Mission Bell Drive




          Wednesday, November 9, 2011

San Pablo, CA 94806





           2:30 p.m., CTC-112 CTC Bldg.

Present:  
Faculty:  David Houston, Kenyetta Tribble, Wendy Williams

Classified: Alma Cardenas, Kelly Ramos, Seti Sidharta, Kenyetta Tribble
Management:  Michael Aldaco, James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Mariles Magalong

Students:  Albert Ambris, Janice Leighton-Amahar, Rodney Wilson

Absent:  Vern Cromartie, Wayne Organ, McKinley Williams 

1.   Call to order at 2:36 p.m. by Kenyetta Tribble in Wayne Organ’s absence.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

2.  Approval of Minutes – Michael said on page 2 under the Achievement Gap Update, middle of first paragraph should say “. . . robust ed plan by end of first semester.”  Last sentence of first paragraph should say “… $5,100 and does take into account the discount for the first time participants. “  It was suggested to replace “robust” ed plan with “comprehensive” ed plan.  

Rodney requested the second sentence in the third paragraph be corrected to say “…College Council would reassess when the survey needs to be repeated.”  
Rodney motioned to approve the October 12, 2011 minutes as corrected and Michael seconded the motion.
3.  Approval of Agenda – Rodney motioned to approve agenda and James seconded the motion.
ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
4.   Review of Governance Survey for Potential Modification in our Governance Process – This item was tabled until the next meeting.  Rodney said we need each constituency group to report back on whether to keep the same potential modification in our governance process.  Constituency meeting notes should reflect discussions. 
5.  Revised Annual Unit plan Form – Mariles addressed this topic in Jennifer’s absence.  The changes distributed with the agenda are in bold. The Planning Committee initiated the proposed changes and the budget committee has concurred with those changes.  The program reviews are housed in the planning office and on the Shared Drive.  Jennifer would populate electronically (cut and paste) the Unit Plan with the action plans from the program review self studies.  Wendy said we need to coordinate the action plan from program review in the annual unit plan and further suggested the development of a form or a template to easily facilitate the cutting and pasting of the information from one document to the other.  Wendy will work with Jennifer and Kenyetta in developing a template.  Wendy made the motion to accept the revision of the annual unit plan form with caveat that the document is spell-checked and also with the recommendation of coordination with the program review action plan.  
Vote taken:  Managers – yes; Faculty – yes; Classified – yes; Students – yes. 
Kelly asked what happens if your program review is stale the action plan is no longer applicable or viable.  Mariles said the annual unit plan does not preclude offering any updates.  If there were additional action plans not in listed in the program review, then the author would add the new additions with specific explanations as applicable.
6.  Professional Development Plan – table until next meeting when Mack can attend.
7.  Achievement Gap Committee – Michael said they had a comprehensive discussion.  They were able to reach consensus to proceed with the approval to purchase the survey from the outside consultant.  Michael already signed up with orientation conference calls to start in early December; communication templates distributed in January; survey administered in  February through April; and all surveys returned by May 16th.  Data will be accessible by July 2012.  Michael distributed a timeline.  
Vote taken:  Managers – yes; Faculty – yes; Classified – yes; Students – yes. 

INFORMATION/DISCUSSION
8.   10 + 1 Discussion – This will be tabled until the next meeting when Wayne is in attendance; however, Kenyetta explained what 10 + 1 is.  It is part of Title V in section 53200.  It gives definition of the Academic Senate for making recommendations on academic matters.  There are ten specific policies listed and the plus one are other matters that affect faculty and students.  The plus one is not specific.  Wayne will explain in more detail.  
9.  Achievement Gap Update – Michael said next standing meeting is next week.  Results of a discussion are to be led by Rick Ramos and Wayne Organ around the development of a cohort model.  Discussion also covered the appropriate role for peer advisors to increase counseling and advising for students recognizing that counseling is over-extended.  Seti said she didn’t hear anything about a math cohort for students.  Rodney said from a practical standpoint most students who take Math and English in the same semester typically overload themselves and drop the math course.  Michael said there has to be an instructor who wants to participate and Rick did not have a math instructor volunteer.  We are looking to the faculty to flush out what cohorts are easily tracked.  Wendy said since they added algebra to economic majors as prerequisites, they went from the bottom to the top in their retention.   Wendy asked if we are we thinking about making a placement test in any if these courses.  Wendy said other campuses have prep courses for students before they take the exam.  Michael said they discovered students who complete the prerequisite in the Liberal Arts degree were still not prepared for the degree classes.  Rodney said we have to be careful we are not creating an extra boundary for students to get into programs by offering more prerequisites.  James concurred and said then students would enroll in other campuses.   Wendy replied to James’ comment by stating we should then lower our standards so students are guaranteed passing our classes.  Seti said we are doing students a disservice if we do not prepare them for the subject matter.  James said there is a risk looking at how many students would benefit from prerequisites as opposed to how many we inconveniencing in enrolling in classes.  Seti said Bio 106 was designed as a prerequisite for this very reason.  James said faculty need to determine what prerequisites are needed and should continue to assess their classes.  Michael said these questions should be asked in each department.  
Kelly motioned to allocate another 5 minutes.
Michael said the State material on prerequisites is a guide on the offering of prerequisites and it covers all of the laws.  We can only use instruments that are on the approved list in the State Chancellor’s Office.  
10.  Budget Update – Mariles said the Foundation has approved the allocation of another $50,000 for next year’s budget augmentations.  The annual unit plan form we just approved will be used in the budget augmentation process.  Each department is allocated $3,000.00.  Michael said there is discussion under way about the reversal of furloughs.  Mariles said that issue is being negotiated as we speak. 
11.  Remodel and Other Measure A Activities - Donna said as of yesterday we have four projects that were funded with 2002 bond monies:  elevator in the gym annex, the repaving of parking lot 16 and putting in the bed for the greenhouse, phase II of the football field, and automotive doors on the voc tech building.  
The music building is still being renovated and should be completed in June.  
The fencing has gone up on Castro Street in order to complete the underground cable work, hopefully to be completed in March/April.  
Over 40 smart classrooms are now completed.  James will send out a list of smart classrooms.  James said we are planning for infrastructure to put in cameras in some of the classrooms in the new buildings.  James will send out a list of those classrooms.

Kelly asked if they are still evacutating the SA building during the Spring semester.  Donna said it will be towards the end of Spring.  They will demolish the Humanities  and Student Activities Buildings before breaking ground for College Center.
12.  Reports from Constituency Groups - Rodney said they are looking at peer advising and identifying the parameters to train students for peer advising.  They are currently easing up on activities.  The ASU received a $15,000 budget from the bookstore so we will be looking at budgeting and scheduling activities for the spring semester.  Next week we leave for the leadership conference in Los Angeles.  Albert and Rodney, Devon and possibly two more students will be attending.  With the allocation from the bookstore budget they hope to hold elections early so they can identify next year’s student leaders.
Donna said management does not have any announcements.
Kelly said Classified are making plans for their winter retreat and have identified workshops for professional development in spring semester.
Kenyetta said Wayne and her attended the plenary session.  State Chancellor Jack Scott was there and they voted on over 70 resolutions for the academic senate.  They had a good discussion about the Box 2A process.  Two interesting resolutions dealing with Achievement Gap Committee were discussed.  Counselors agreed to train faculty at this meeting.  Kinesiology is getting its own top code.  
13.   Announcements – Shondra announced the schedule is available on line.  The magazine version will be on line tomorrow.  The Bookstore will sell a course listing for about $2.00.  Priority Registration is the 21st.  Michele will post signs around the campus directing students to access the schedule on the website.  Kenyetta said student services are planning for priority registration. Michael said he will be getting out the drop without a “W” information to faculty soon.  Faculty can do this on webadvisor.  
14.  Next Meeting – December 14, 2011

15.  Meeting adjourned at 3:35 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

College Council Minutes – November 9, 2011
Page 1

